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16 ADDENDUM TO REPORTS 

 

16.1 University of Wollongong Fellowship and Alumni Awards    

 

Attachments 

Nil 

Enclosures 

Nil 
 

RECOMMENDED 

That Council congratulates Ms Kimberley Abbott, Dr Diann Rodgers-Healey and Ms 
Stephanie Puris on their achievements and recognition.  

 

 

REPORT 

Councillor Mark Honey and the General Manager, Michael Forsyth, recently 
attended the University of Wollongong Fellowship and Alumni Awards which 
coincided with 40 years since the University’s foundation. 

His Excellency General The Hon. David Hurley, AC DSC (Ret’d), Governor of NSW 
and Mrs Linda Hurley were guests at the event. 

The Alumni and Fellowship awards are presented to graduates and staff who have 
shown imagination, determination, passion and connection to local communities.  
The fellowships recognise people who have given exceptional and often long term 
service to the University and wider community.  The Alumni awards acknowledge 
people who have made their mark in the world after graduating from the university, 
showcasing the University’s strength in promoting learning, creativity and 
commitment. 

It was very pleasing that Gerringong resident and guest speaker at Council’s 
Australia Day Awards ceremony, Ms Kimberley Abbott, received the Young Alumni 
Award.  Kiama resident Dr Diann Rodgers-Hedley received the Alumni Award for 
Social Impact.  Another former resident, Ms Stephanie Puris, was a finalist in the 
Alumni awards. 
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16.2 Mr Brian Sharpe (OAM)    

 

Attachments 

Nil 

Enclosures 

Nil 
 

RECOMMENDED 

That Council holds a minutes silence in the memory of Mr Brian Sharpe OAM. 

 

 

REPORT 

It is with great sadness I formally report the recent passing of a long term Gerringong 
resident, Mr Brian Sharpe. 

Mr Sharpe, a former Kiama Citizen of the Year, was a very active community 
member who participated in a large number of community, Uniting Church and 
Council committees and organisations.  He was a former chair of the Mayflower 
Retirement Village and in 2001 was awarded the Medal of the Order of Australia for 
services to the community, particularly the aged through the Mayflower Retirement 
Village. 

It would be appropriate to hold a minutes silence in the memory of Mr Brian Sharpe 
OAM. 
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16.3 Illawarra Regional Information Service (IRIS)    

 

Attachments 

Nil 

Enclosures 

Nil 
 

RECOMMENDED 

That the report be received and noted. 

 

 

REPORT 

On Thursday, 1 October, 2015, the Illawarra Regional Information Service Limited 
(IRIS) held its Annual General Meeting followed by the annual economic outlook 
luncheon giving a statistical overview of the Illawarra Region’s economy over the 
past 12 months and providing some projections for the year ahead.  

I attended the AGM as Council’s delegate to IRIS. I also attended the following forum 
along with Councillors Steel, Reilly and Rice, the General Manager (Mr Forsyth) and 
other senior staff members Mr Park and Ms Hutchinson.  

At the AGM, Mr John McEwan, the outgoing Chairman of the company was re-
elected as chair for 2015/16 as was the deputy chair, Mr J Vohradsky. 

Councillors will be aware that all of the Illawarra councils were involved in the 
establishment and growth of IRIS since the early 1980s and Council provides an 
annual grant to that organisation to help it provide research and statistical 
information to assist our regional development. Up until two years ago, IRIS also 
received a significant annual grant of some $100,000 from the State Government. 
Since that grant income ceased, the organisation has had to restructure its programs 
and has incurred a small deficit in the past two financial years. The former CEO, Mr 
Simon Pomfret, also left the organisation earlier this year. 

As a result, IRIS engaged a consultant to review the organisation’s objectives, 
strategy and structure and has implemented changes that have seen IRIS operate at 
a surplus again for the first quarter of 2015/16. A greater focus on key economic 
statistics for the region and improved financing structures for tendered work outside 
the region will assist in developing the organisation. Mr Michael Di Leo, acting 
executive director, spoke of those changes now being implemented in his address to 
the forum. 

Commsec’s chief economist, Mr Craig James, also addressed the forum with an 
overview of the Australian economy and past and future trends. Councillor Reilly has 
circulated details of those addresses and the General Manager has the information 
should Councillors require further details. The forum provides a good ‘snapshot’ of 
the national and regional economies and I would recommend it in future for 
interested Councillors. 
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16.4 Local Government NSW 2015 Annual Conference    

 

Attachments 

1 Bait n Go Brochure  

Enclosures 

Nil  

 

RECOMMENDED 

That Council: 

1. Receive and note the report. 

2. Investigate the installation of the fishing vending machines in suitable 
locations. 

 

 

REPORT 

The Local Government NSW Annual Conference was hosted by Parramatta City 
Council at Rosehill Gardens from Sunday 11 to Tuesday 13 October 2015.  
Councillors Reilly, Rice, Seage, Steel and I attended the conference with the 
General Manager also in attendance. 

There were a number of keynote speakers including the Premier of NSW, the Hon. 
Mike Baird MP, the Minister for Local Government, Hon. Paul Toole MP, Minister for 
Roads, Maritime and Freight, the Hon. Duncan Gay MLC and the Shadow Minister 
for Local Government, the Hon. Peter Primrose MLC. 

The NSW Premier referred to the growth of Sydney by two million people in 20 
years’ time.  While he advised that the NSW Government is awaiting the 
Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal IPART) reports on councils and there is 
no pre-determined decisions, he commented on the potential financial savings by 
having fewer councils and that two thirds of councils did not have enough resources 
to meet costs.  He advised that councils will have the opportunity to formally respond 
to the IPART reports and that he hoped that there will be a mutual plan by the end of 
the year.  As did the Minister for Local Government, he also advised that there has 
been no decision to delay the 2016 election.  The IPART reports on the councils 
were presented to the NSW Government a few days after the conference. 

Minister Toole referred to the various reforms affecting Local Government including 
the review and creation of the new Local Government Act, rating reviews and further 
changes to the Model Code of Conduct including the fast tracking of disciplinary 
proceedings. 

Both the Premier and Minister for Local Government received a hostile reception 
from councils opposed to amalgamation. 

The Opposition Spokesman on Local Government, the Hon. Peter Primrose MLC, 
advised of the opposition’s policies relating to local government.  He advised that the 
opposition supported structural change including joint organisations and 
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amalgamations but only if supported by the effected councils.  He commented that 
councils should be able to receive the IPART reports and have the right of reply.  He 
also commented that councils should be able to submit alternative proposals such as 
the formation of joint organisations.  He advised that the opposition is considering 
the banning of developers and real estate agents from participating in future local 
government elections.  He also advised of the opposition’s support for the bi-partisan 
policy regarding rate pegging. 

The Minister for Roads, Maritime and Freight, the Hon. Duncan Gay MLC, referred to 
the $7.5 billion roads budget with 4600 projects being carried out in NSW this year.  
He commented on the significance of the Westconnex project which will connect the 
M4 and M5 to the airport and Port Botany.  He also commented on the rail 
improvements to encourage more agricultural and other freight to be transported by 
trains. 

An informative and interactive “Q&A” session was managed and presented by media 
personality, Ellen Fanning.  Members of the “Q&A” panel included the Hon. Paul 
Green MLC, Mr David Shoebridge MLC, the Hon. Robert Borsak MLC, the Hon. 
Peter Primrose MLC, Dr Joseph Drew (UNE Centre for Local Government), 
Professor Percy Allen AM (Percy Allan & Associates) and Mr Rick Hart (General 
Manager, Warringah Council). 

Some of the points made during the panel session are as follows: 

 There is no empirical information to suggest that “Fit for the Future” will bring 
benefits. 

 Larger councils do not necessarily reduce costs however there can be 
efficiencies through shared back of house services. 

 Capacity at a regional level can be achieved by a Council of Mayors or Joint 
Organisation. 

 Amalgamations do not necessarily bring more revenue. 

 There is a need for councils to shift from operating expenditure to capital 
expenditure. 

 The average debt ratio of councils (presently 4%) can be higher. 

 The funding of councils should be fixed before structural change 

 Cost shifting by Federal and State Governments is a concern. 

 The local government share of GDP is very low at 2% and people should be 
asked what are they prepared to pay for local government. 

 Diseconomies of scale can occur with larger councils. 

 The average population of local government in the OECD is 27000. 

 There is no clear definition of scale and capacity and there should be more 
focus on services provided rather than population. 

 There may be a better structure to levy rates. 
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 There is concern, particularly in regional/rural areas, regarding the potential 
loss of local employment with proposed amalgamations. 

 The distribution of costs among member councils participating in a regional 
organisation can be difficult. 

During the conference presentations on Federation and Constitutional issues were 
provided by Mr Aden Ridgeway (RECOGNISE Ambassador), Mayor Troy Pickard 
(President ALGA) and Dr A J Brown (Griffith University). 

The 2015 AR Bluett Awards were presented to Warringah Shire Council 
(Metropolitan) and Lithgow City Council (Rural).   

The following motion submitted by Kiama Municipal Council was carried. 

“That LGNSW writes to the State Government seeking financial support from the 
State Government for councils burdened with the ongoing cost of complying with the 
requirements of the Dam Safety Committee for prescribed dams in the Council’s 
ownership, particularly where ownership has been transferred from state government 
entities, and where such dams are non-operational, recreational dams.” 

Councillor Keith Rhoades (AFSM) was re-elected as President of LGNSW. 

The Treasurer, Councillor Paul Braybrooks OAM, advised that the Local Government 
NSW statements for 2014/2015 provided a $516000 surplus. 

In the conference exhibition hall a fishing vending machine which would be very 
beneficial to recreational fishermen was on display.  A range of fishing related 
products including bait, hooks, sunscreen and water can be obtained from the 
machine.  The machine has inbuilt security.  The machine company will install the 
machines in suitable locations at no cost to the local council with 15% of sales given 
to the council as a site hire fee.  It is suggested that such a machine may be suitable 
in the Kiama Harbour area near the boat ramp and other identified locations.  A copy 
of the brochure providing an overview of the machine is attached. 
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